

January 09, 2024
                                      
Minutes
January 09, 2024, 3:00 p.m.
Redwood Community Radio Board of Directors 
Zoom On-Line Meeting
I. Call to order, establish a quorum, select facilitator. 
Opening comments from the President; Treasurer read the meeting ground rules.
Recognizing the presence of a quorum, Chapdelaine called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m.
II. Roll Call
Chapdelaine called roll call.
BOARD-APPOINTED MEMBERS: President Nadine Chapdelaine, Treasurer Flurina Niggli, Secretary Tonya Farmer 
MEMBER REPS: Correspondence Secretary Chestine Anderson, Stephanie Thomas, George WinterSun
PROGRAMMER REPS: Vice-President Lisa “Luv” Deny, Javier Rodriguez
STATION MANAGER: Allison Kolb
ABSENT: Allison Kolb
GUESTS: Jama Chaplin, Emma Nation Meyers
III.       Approval of December Minutes
Anderson moved to approve the December Minutes. Deny seconded. Chapdelaine, Deny, Niggli, Thomas, Anderson, Rodriguez, WinterSun, and Farmer voted unanimously (8-0) to approve the December Minutes.		
IV.      Approval of Agenda 
Chapdelaine moved to approve the January Agenda. Niggli seconded. The vote in favor was unanimous (8-0) to approve the January Agenda.
V.	Open Time
Chapdelaine asked if anyone would like open time. Jama Chaplin and Emma Nation Meyers requested open time. Chapdelaine announced the beginning of Open Time.	
Jama Chaplin stated her new resolve is always to email open-time statements. As election season heats up, she hopes that RCR is very clear on political rules that apply to members and programmers. She wants programmers and everyone to understand RCR’s rules as it applies to them.
Emma Nation Meyers asked for her five minutes to start after two procedural questions. She referred to three different station manager hiring policies. She asked when KMUD removed the word “shall’ in the introductory paragraph. Per her recollection, it was 2019 when KMUD decided to say “may” in the Hiring Committee policy. There is no mandatory process in place, but rather guidance only.										She believes that when you include a staff member in the Hiring Committee, you compromise the subordinate positions in hiring a new manager and create resentment if the staff choice is not selected. She also believes that if the staff choice is selected, it creates an expectation that the employee is due gratitude and appreciation from the manager. She believes both are detrimental to the supervisory role.									She recalled that the Policy Committee recommended eliminating crucial policy elements. One was a requirement for consultation with non-voting outside professionals with technical training and experience. She stated that Rob Bier recommended removing the policy because it was not currently followed, admitting the Hiring Committee did not follow it.						Lastly, she thinks the review of applicants should use a point system and recalled that the point system was another policy element deleted two years ago. It is a safeguard in the selection of a new manager. She recommended tightening up the policy and bringing back the elements that were removed two years ago to make the selection process more secure.
VI.	Consent Calendar
There were no items under the Consent Calendar. 
VII.     Management Reports							Chapdelaine conducted an exit interview with Allison Kolb. She went to the bank and confirmed that no contents were in the safety deposit box. Shira Brown has been hired as Interim Station Manager and will be in the office on Friday. The Finance Committee will be in charge of the safety deposit closure.		The Station Manager's 30-day open hire began last week and will end around February 9th. Kolb wrote a proposal for a Communication Assistant to help staff and station manager 15 hours/week. It is the purview of the new Station Manager to review that new position and hire a person to fill it. That position is also a 30-day open hire.							Deny asked about Lauren Schmitt and Dorothee Schaefer’s vacation dates. Lauren will be gone sometime in February; Dorothee Schaefer’s vacation dates are from Jan 17th until Feb 20th. Rodriguez asked how Kolb’s exit interview went, and Chapdelaine stated she would share information in a closed session. Niggli asked if there was an interim station manager’s job description because she had not seen one. Chapdelaine pointed out that Allison Kolb gave evaluations to all staff and worked with Brown for eight hours to assist in Brown’s onboarding.
VIII.     Finance Committee Report
Niggli stated there is an updated chart of separation of duties, which she can give to any RCR Board member who wants a copy. Currently, finances are not looking bad. In 2023, RCR did not need to use any 2024 Corporation for Public Broadcasting funds. The Major Donor Campaign currently has over 40 people on the list and is an ongoing campaign. The website update will wait until we have a new manager. Brown, however, is working toward moving that project forward. 
Chapdelaine and Niggli will tentatively open the new overflow bank account at Central Coast Credit Union on Friday. Once the account is open, money will need to be transferred because the balance in the Vocality account is over the FDIC-secured amount of $250K. 
The Employee handbook has been discussed in every meeting and needs to be finalized. Niggli still does not know who is responsible for the Employee Handbook: The Finance Committee, the Station Manager, the Policy Committee, or an unformed future HR Committee. The Finance Committee welcomes input. 
Regarding grants for PGE for solar upgrade, the Finance Committee has not received word yet. The new stringer grant from Mendocino will expire in March unless Lauren Schmitt extends it. The Berg Foundation grant of $19,400 for the studio upgrade has been received, and the remodel is in the works.
Niggli stated that the Audit Committee should get started. The Audit Committee, per Chapdelaine, of which Chapdelaine and Farmer are members, welcomes another member. We will use the SOP from last year. Ali Bullock and Sarah Starck will work closely on the audit, and Chapdelaine and Farmer will assist when necessary. Shira Brown will help as needed. RCR is in year two of the three-year contract with the auditor. 
	Deny asked what the benefit of discussing the employee handbook is for the Finance Committee and if it is a common topic. Niggli pointed out that there is some overlap between the employee handbook and the accounting manual, which is why it comes up in the Finance Committee. Chapdelaine pointed out that human resources are under the purview of the Station Manager, and there will not be an HR committee.
Deny also asked if there is a Major Donor Committee (“MDC”). Chapdelaine discussed it with Kolb and met with major donors, and the document was turned over to Chapdelaine. Chapdelaine stated that this document should not be made public because it contains personal information. Documents should remain closed. Kolb asked Chapdelaine to head the MDC. This is about relationships and calling upon trusted volunteers who already have relationships with major donors. Jama Chaplin was recommended. All interactions with major donors should be conducted with a two-person team. Chapdelaine asked members of the KMUD Board to let her know if they wanted to volunteer. 
IX.       Old Business
A. Vote to Change Language in Finance Committee Policy – Attachment I – 1st Reading.
Chapdelaine moved to change the language of the Finance Committee Policy. Anderson seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to change the language of the Finance Committee Policy.
B. Vote to Add Language to Harassment Policy – Attachment II – Final Reading
Chapdelaine moved to add language to the Harassment Policy. The vote was (7-0) to add language to the Harassment Policy. Rodriguez abstained.
X.        New Business
A. Vote to Change Language in Sick Leave Policy by Board Poll – Attachment III 
Chapdelaine moved to change the language of the Sick Leave Policy by the Board Poll. Farmer seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to change the language of the Sick Leave Policy by Board Poll.	
B. Appoint Election Referee
Chapdelaine moved to approve Francine Allen as the Election Referee, and Niggli seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to approve Francine Allen as the Election Referee.
C. Appoint Hiring Committee
The current Hiring Committee is Chapdelaine and Deny. The staff chose Patricia Tinkler. The Member Representatives are Jimmy Durchslag and Ellie Huber. The newly created email is hiring@kmud.org. An ad was placed in the North Coast Journal and other papers for the next three weeks. Patricia Tinkler has a social media post ready to go. The Station Manager’s job description is posted on our website.
Chapdelaine moved to approve the hiring committee, and WinterSun seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to approve the Hiring Committee.
D. Board Talk Show
The Board Talk Show is tomorrow at 7:00 p.m. WinterSun, Chapdelaine, and Deny volunteered to be on the talk show, and Niggli and Rodriguez stated they could join later. WinterSun suggested mentioning the signal issues in NoHum. Deny suggests getting the information before the show, if possible, from Simon Frech. Chapdelaine asked WinterSun to write Simon or Dennis for the information. Deny will create an agenda for the meeting. 
E. Accounting Manual Review
Niggli stated that the Finance Committee worked on the Accounting Manual for many months. Anderson said she carefully read it, and it seemed straightforward. Chapdelaine thinks the document is incredible and commented about the benefit of removing redundancies. She liked the addition of Standard Operating Procedures and other links to the Accounting Manual.
XI.       Committee Reports 
A. Programmer Representatives 
Deny stated that some programmers are reluctant to sign the Programmers Agreement based on how it is currently written. They fear not signing it because they want to keep their show. Deny pointed out that Dennis Maher is now in charge of engineers, talk show hosts, and music programmers. Deny also pointed out that there is no longer a programming team. Deny said that Dennis Maher is now the Programmer Director. Niggli asked if the programmer seat was a one or two-year seat. It was settled that the position is a two-year position.
B. [bookmark: _Hlk135663496]Member Representatives 
Anderson expressed concerns about the technical and logistical challenges regarding the Annual Membership Meeting. Deny pointed out that members can join via the hybrid meeting model. The Zoom issue will be addressed before the meeting, and a Zoom link will be provided to members. 	
C. Community Advisory Board
Nothing to Report.
D. Correspondence Secretary – Anderson
Anderson will be sending correspondences in response to nominations.
E. Development Committee – Deny 
The fundraising numbers look good, and KMUD made money over the year. Sarah Starck attended the meeting. She gave an overview of the fundraisers she thought were successful. Deny pointed out there will sometimes be fundraisers suggested by programmers or volunteers that will not be all written down, and sometimes KMUD will not necessarily follow Sarah Starck’s agenda of events. The list of events is not static and may be added to or subtracted from throughout the year. Lauren Schmitt, News Director, mentioned to the Development Committee an event/fundraiser as a sit-down dinner with the news directors, but the beginning plans have yet to be announced.			The social media membership drive push is going well. Deny pointed out that the social media links need to point people to the KMUD website because there is no way to donate directly to KMUD using a social media site such as Instagram or TikTok.										There were some fundraising concerns. WinterSun was concerned about how many work hours are contributed by staff and whether it is an expense. Kolb previously stated that most of their work is conducted during staff time. The Mateel Winter Arts resulted in a low fundraising number. Kate Carlson’s event is coming up in a couple of weeks. There was a prior discussion with Kolb about recouping the cost of hours before we get 20% of the event; in other words, 20% should be paid from the net rather than the gross income figure.			There was a discussion about renting KMUD's studios to bands/artists interested in recording. There was discussion about the Springtime Box Fundraiser, but the Development Committee has not yet received a proposal.		The Podcast Committee was discussed during the Development Committee meeting because businesses who support the podcast can now be called advertisers. Dorothee Schaefer said that KMUD needs a 500-viewer threshold to start getting podcast business advertising with the business logo. KMUD will make ad money on the podcast.
F. Membership Drive Committee – WinterSun 
WinterSun stated that the Spring Membership Drive will be March 19-29. Chapdelaine congratulated the Membership Drive Committee and those who worked on and donated to the Fall Membership Drive.
G. Policy Committee – Chapdelaine 
Chapdelaine stated the new Policy Manual was released on December 29, 2023. Rob Bier did the updates. Thanks to Jama Chaplin for her assistance with various reminders. The Board Binder list was also updated. A few changes will be added shortly, so look for an updated Policy Manual. 
H. Mediation Committee – Rodriguez
We have had two meetings since the last end-of-year report was drafted. Currently dealing with one possible mediation. The Mediation Committee was inspired and hopeful after its training. After the workshop, an older person pointed out that the information was new and unavailable years ago. Each committee member and a few programmers offered three takeaways from the report. 											The Mediation Committee is looking at the recent descriptions of the workplace and the office environment. The training facilitator recommended speaking to the manager about intake, file, and archival information, which is the best way to know what was heard or observed. This affects the code of conduct, problem-solving procedure, and possibly policy. Also discussed were opportunities for and competency in conflict resolution of the organization as a whole. Rodriguez pointed out that survey questions are in the report. 			Another point of discussion was whether mediation is mandatory if an employee has a conflict with upper management. In research, some organizations require it when an employee asks for it. 					Doug Fir is interested in offering workshops. There was also some discussion about elections, and Chapdelaine encouraged Rodriguez to refer to the Policy Manual. Rodriguez attempted to correspond with Mark Marchese, but he has not responded or attended the meetings. Rodriguez asked him to vacate the seat to make room for an active member. The Mediation Committee will create a sub-committee to offer any staff member, programmer, or volunteer listening session. 										The training facilitator said that mediation is not the only tool — it’s the final option. Conflict coaching and shuttle diplomacy may be conducted before mediation. Rodriguez got an in-kind donation from the workshop instructor but still needs to get the exact figure.
I. Building and Grounds Committee – Rodriguez
Rodriguez submitted paperwork for the building repair volunteer hours to Allison Kolb to satisfy in-kind donation requirements. Kolb received it and said it looked good. Sarah Starck had not seen or received the paperwork yet. Rodgriguez asked Niggli whether the Finance Committee received it and when it would be processed. 	
J. Appreciation Party – Deny, Rodriquez, Farmer
The date of the Appreciation Party is January 20, 2024, and will be at the Mateel or Beginnings Octagon. The Annual Membership Meeting is from 3:00-5:00 p.m., and the Volunteer Appreciation Party is from 5:00-8:00 p.m. Farmer is working on getting a donor for a dessert. Deny is working with Kolb to get a live band. Signs will be posted around the KMUD studio. The committee wants to have a small appreciation gift for the volunteers.
K. Annual Membership Meeting – Anderson, WinterSun
Deny has asked Dennis for audio but has yet to receive a reply. Deny emphasized the importance of getting confirmation about the audio. Anderson is wondering how we can get technical assistance at the Annual Membership Meeting, significantly if we change to Beginnings. Deny stated there has yet to be a decision to change the venue to Beginnings. She pointed out that members must be able to access the hybrid meeting. There has never been a big screen at the venue. One of the members needs to be a host or co-host. The moderator needs to be decided. Anderson is still concerned about technical logistics. Deny pointed out that members will be using their laptops. The Wi-Fi would be used at the Mateel or Beginnings, but the one at Beginnings does need to be fixed. Rodriguez pointed out that Dennis Maher and Simon Frech have the technological know-how to set it up. Niggli pointed out that there is a projector at the Mateel to use for PowerPoint presentations. Chapdelaine suggested changing the membership meeting to KMUD and moving the Volunteer Appreciation Party to Beginnings. That decision would solve the technical issues. Deny pointed out logistical problems with splitting the meetings. Deny asked if Anderson was planning on having the names of the nominees on the agenda when it goes out. Anderson answered, “No, it would be an open call for nominees to stand up and introduce themselves.” Chapdelaine pointed out that there is an additional month after the party to receive nominations. 					Deny stated that the word hybrid must be included in the promo. The on-air promo did not mention hybrid. Someone needs to contact Dorothee Schaefer to get this issue resolved. Deny reiterated members must be members 30 days before nomination. Deny states there are four seats open. Chapdelaine pointed out that nomination is six days before seating a board-appointed member. 
L. Election Committee – Chapdelaine, WinterSun, Anderson
Chapdelaine responded to Lauren Schmitt’s nominations. Chapdelaine sent her the form letter to give to the nominees. The promo is out. Members will be notified in the tax letter that is going out today. The programmer-only letter will contain a specific promo.  Once nominations are received, then each person will be contacted directly. The Correspondence Secretary will respond to nominee emails. 
M. Manager Hiring Committee – Chapdelaine
The previous Station Manager approved the new job description; the Hiring Committee can revise it by February. KMUD has already received an application. The policy states Hiring Committee activities are confidential until the KMUD board is presented with all the options. Some advertising costs are expensive, which is a consideration when notifying the community about the opening. 
XII.    Committee Meeting Schedule
All meetings take place online until further notice. Those interested in attending one should check to ensure no changes have been made to this schedule. Zoom meeting IDs, passcodes, phone numbers, and links for the KMUD Board meeting can be found in the email and the agenda distributed before the meeting and on the KMUD website. Don't hesitate to contact the committee chair for access to other meetings. The next meeting will be on February 13, 2024.
Board of Directors	Second Tuesday, 3:00 p.m.
Membership Drive	Fourth Tuesday, 4:00 p.m.
Development	Second Thursday, 4:00 p.m.
Policy	Fourth Wednesday, 11:00 a.m.
Executive	Fourth Wednesday, 12:00 p.m.
Finance	Third Tuesday, 3:00 p.m.
Board Talk Show	January 10, 7:00 p.m.
 CAB                                              February 22, 5:00 p.m.
 Candidate Forum	March 7, at 5:00 p.m.

XIII.   Closed Session – Personnel 
Farmer and Anderson requested a closed session. 
XIV.   Adjournment Meeting							Adjourned at 5:51 p.m.

                                               
Attachment I

2.4.5. Finance Committee
11/24/11

Purpose of the Finance Committee
The Finance Committee is the fiscal awareness component of the Board. It educates, advises, and recommends to the Board and Management the financial possibilities and monetary consequences of RCR’s plans, ventures, and activities.

Finance Committee Participants
It will consist of, at the minimum, the Station Manager and the Board Treasurer. It is strongly recommended that the bookkeeper and underwriting representative attend.

It is Board policy that a Board member chair standing Board committees. Therefore, the chair of the Finance Committee will be the Board Treasurer. Other members may be recommended by the Committee and appointed by the Board. Finance meetings are open to Members and the public. When discussing individual salary details or legal matters, the Committee reserves the right to go into closed session.

Finance Committee Scheduling
The meeting is monthly. The profit and loss statement, budget-to-actual report, and balance sheet for the previous month should be available at the meeting. If these documents are not available, preliminary versions may be used to gauge trends and conduct the finance meeting.

Monthly Finance Committee Tasks
Discussion during the monthly meetings is expected to consider current and projected cash flow; profit and loss trends; balance sheet items; budget alignments; status of secured, pending and potential grants and loans, and communications with the issuing agencies; current and upcoming expenditures and strategies for funding and reducing costs; financial policy work that might be needed; assessments of fundraisers, benefit trends, and underwriting outlook; and the general financial picture.

Any ideas for actions and solutions which are outside the Manager’s authority will be brought to the Board. The Finance Committee will appoint one or more members to issue a written monthly report to the Board for the Board packet.

Annual Finance Committee Tasks 
The Committee will begin drafting the budget for the following year starting in September and present a first draft in the Board packet for October. Changes suggested or mandated by the Board can be incorporated by the committee in the second draft budget and included in the November Board packet for approval or revision at the November Board meeting or by December 1, at the latest. By the next meeting of the Board, at the latest, it is expected that a final draft will be ready for approval. 

The Committee will also assist the Station Manager in reviewing potential auditors. The Finance Committee will work to improve RCR’s Accounting Manual by conducting an annual review of that manual it and the organization’s functioning according to it. This review is suggested for October and November. The Board will review the revised accounting manual in January of the following year.

If the need for a loan is anticipated, see 4.9 Financial Emergencies.
The Treasurer will provide a financial report to the membership at the RCR annual membership meeting.


Attachment II

6.12.1 Harassment  

Under the circumstances that an individual or group engages in behaviors or communications that can be characterized as aggressive, harassing, or otherwise inappropriate or unsafe, RCR and its KMUD Board reserve the right not to engage with these individuals or groups.

Attachment III

5.5.6 Sick Leave 
12/10/18/; 01/14/19; 02/14/19 

On January 1st, all staff are allotted their maximum sick time hours for the year. No sick time will carry over to the following year. The annual allotment formula for full-time employees is twice their regular weekly hours. Part-time employees will receive a maximum allotment of 40 hours. New hires must complete 90 days of employment before the use of paid sick hours. Paid sick time may be used for the diagnosis, care, or treatment of an existing health condition of, or preventative care for, an employee or employee’s family member or for an employee who is a victim of domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. The employee shall provide reasonable advance notification if the need for sick time is foreseeable. If the need for paid sick leave is unforeseeable, the employee shall provide notice as soon as practicable. Sick days cannot be converted to vacation leave. Unused sick leave shall not be paid out at termination.
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